INLAND WETLANDS COMMISSION
SPECIAL MEETING – MINUTES
MONDAY, FEBRUARY 4, 2013 – 7:00PM

NEW HARTFORD TOWN HALL – 530 MAIN STREET

PRESENT:
Chairman James Hall, Anne Hall, Lou Moscaritolo, Troy LaMere, Nancy Schroder Perez, Wayne Ryznar*, Jack Trumbull; Land Use staff Inland Wetlands Enforcement Officer Rista Malanca.
ABSENT:
None. 
Chairman James Hall called the meeting to order at 7:00PM.  All regular members were present and seated for the meeting.  The proceedings were recorded digitally, and copies are available in the Land Use Office in Town Hall.
*Mr. Ryznar was not present at the meeting; however, he was contacted and participated via speaker phone in the election of officers held as a part of agenda item 7A.
1)
PUBLIC HEARINGS:


No business was discussed.
2)
NEW APPLICATIONS:

A.
AFTER-THE-FACT  APPLICATION:  Anne Bailey & Bryan Douglas, applicants; Anne Bailey, owner; 23 Oriole Drive – Cut trees, construct steps and patio, and upgrade existing entrance and parking area within the regulated area.
Ms. Malanca informed the Commission that she had received a complaint from a neighbor regarding tree removal and construction work being done at 23 Oriole Drive without a permit.  She stated that she sent a letter to Ms. Bailey and also called her.  Ms. Bailey immediately returned her call, and submitted an application and the required after-the-fact application fee.  The Commission then reviewed pictures of the site taken earlier in the day by Ms. Malanca.
Brian Douglas, Ms. Bailey’s son-in-law, addressed the Commission regarding this matter apologizing for their inadvertent violation of the regulations.  Mr. Douglas submitted pictures of the site as well.  He explained that the property had been in Ms. Bailey’s family for 73 years and it was never Ms. Bailey’s intention to violate the Town’s Inland Wetlands Regulations.  Mr. Douglas stated that they had deliberately hired a local contractor in order to ensure all work was done as required by the Town.  He stated that he had told the contractor to get all permits necessary from the Town, and the contractor had told him that permits were not necessary as they were not removing the tree stumps.

Mr. Douglas stated that they had wanted to install a pad area, a dock, and steps to the dock.  He said that they intended to put in a rack for a kayak and Sailfish.  Mr. Douglas stated that neither the rack nor the dock would have footings.  He stated that they had deliberately chosen to use rock slabs for the work rather than concrete or pavers in order to minimize impact to the site.  He informed the Commission that their contractor had chopped down some smaller trees to provide access; however, the tree stumps were left in place and could be seen under the woodchips that were spread out over the site.  

Ms. Malanca informed the Commission that part of the area of activity was within 100 feet of West Hill Pond.  However, there was also a small watercourse running along the northern property line and the driveway to the site went through a wetlands.  She explained that the entire site was regulated.  Ms. Bailey then addressed the Commission to explain that the gravel driveway had been installed by her parents in the 1990s.  Ms. Hall questioned whether there had been any disturbance to the soil onsite, and Ms. Malanca responded affirmatively, showing Ms. Hall evidence of this disturbance in the pictures.  Mr. LaMere asked whether any machinery had been used on the site.  Mr. Douglas stated that his contractor stated he had not used machinery; however, Ms. Malanca said that she had seen an excavator onsite during one of her visits.  Mr. LaMere then asked about erosion and sedimentation controls.  Ms. Malanca stated that none had been used, and she had observed the site was plowed and snow and other material was pushed into the watercourse to the north of the property when she first went out to investigate.  She said that she had ordered the contractor to remove the material, and she had observed this had been done when she visited the site earlier in the day.  Ms. Malanca stated that, while much of the snow was gone, the ground was still frozen.
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Mr. LaMere stated that he believed the applicant should install staked hay bales along the length of the watercourse and along the shoreline in the event of a late winter thaw.

The Commission briefly discussed whether this work constituted a significant or nonsignificant activity.  Members of the Commission questioned whether any additional information would come from holding a public hearing.
MOTION Mr. Trumbull, Ms. Schroeder-Perez, to accept the after-the-fact application in the matter of Anne Bailey & Bryan Douglas, applicants; Anne Bailey, owner; 23 Oriole Drive – Cut trees, construct steps and patio, and upgrade existing entrance and parking area within the regulated area, determine it to be nonsignificant, and to schedule the matter for discussion at the February 25, 2013 regular meeting with the condition that the applicant must install staked hay bales along the watercourse to the north of the property and along the shoreline; unanimously approved.
Mr. Douglas and Ms. Bailey reiterated the apologies for this inadvertent violation.  Mr. Douglas then submitted for the record a pamphlet which detailed the dock they proposed to install onsite.
3)
PENDING APPLICATIONS:

A.
David and Luz Donovan, West Hill Road (Assessor’s Map 031-042-2-1) – Construction of house conversion of farm road to driveway in the regulated area.
Ken Hrica, PE, addressed the Commission regarding this matter.  Mr. Hrica briefly detailed the history of this property, explaining that it had been agricultural lot and the owner now wished to convert it to a building lot.  He explained that they had purposefully selected a clear area on the site for the house in order to minimize the amount of trees to cut down.  He noted that there was a culvert underneath the farm road; he said he had performed drainage calculations at the Town’s request in order to verify that it was adequately sized.  Mr. Hrica said these calculations demonstrated the culvert was in fact adequately sized, and Roger Hurlbut, the Town’s engineering consultant had reviewed the calculations and concurred.  He stated that the existing farm road would be widened from 8 feet to 12 feet for most of its length; however, the driveway would only be 10 feet wide at the wetlands crossing in order to minimize the amount of fill necessary in the wetlands.  Mr. Hall questioned whether this plan was acceptable to the Planning and Zoning Commission.  Mr. Hrica responded affirmatively, explaining that the driveway ordinance only required the driveway to be 10 feet wide.  Mr. Hrica stated that the banks of the stream where the crossing was located would be armored with boulders to prevent erosion.
Mr. Hrica explained that they had considered other areas on the lot to construct the house; however, it was his opinion that the area selected was the most suitable.  He stated that there were steep slopes and wetlands throughout the back of the property.  Mr. Hrica said that he had visited the site with Martin Connor, the Town’s planning consultant, and Mr. Connor had concurred that the area selected was the most suitable.  Mr. Hrica stated that septic testing had been done on the site, and the soil was found to be optimal for a septic system; no fill would be required.  He stated that both Mr. Connor and Mr. Hurlbut had reviewed the applicant’s final plans and stated that all their concerns had been satisfactorily addressed.  Mr. LaMere questioned what had been done about the drainage swale that encroached on the neighbor’s property.  Mr. Hrica explained that the plan called for shifting the driveway and drainage swale slightly to the west, thereby removing the encroachment.  He also said that they planned on using 6 inches to 1 foot of processed gravel as the top course of the driveway.

MOTION Mr. LaMere, second Ms. Schroeder-Perez, to approve the application in the matter of David and Luz Donovan, West Hill Road (Assessor’s Map 031-042-2-1) – Construction of house conversion of farm road to driveway in the regulated area and to forward a favorable report regarding this application to the Planning and Zoning Commission; unanimously approved.

The Commission then agreed to amend the agenda to address item 7A first and then return to the agenda as written.
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7)
OTHER BUSINESS PROPER TO COME BEFORE THE COMMISSION:

A.
Election of Officers.

At 7:29PM, Ms. Malanca contacted Commission member Wayne Ryznar from a phone in the conference room for the purposes of conducting elections.  Once connected, Mr. Ryznar was placed on speaker phone and he could be heard by all present in the conference room.

Mr. Trumbull nominated James Hall for the position of Chairman of the Inlands Wetlands Commission for 2013.

Mr. Moscaritolo nominated Jack Trumbull to the position of Vice-Chairman of the Inlands Wetlands Commission for 2013.

Mr. LaMere nominated Anne Hall to the position of Secretary of the Inland Wetlands Commission for 2013.

All of the above nominees accepted their nominations.  Hearing no further nominations:

MOTION Mr. LaMere, second Mr. Moscaritolo, to elect the following officers for the Inland Wetlands Commission for 2013:  James Hall as Chairman, Jack Trumbull as Vice-Chairman, and Anne Hall as Secretary; unanimously approved.
Once elections were completed, the phone call with Mr. Ryznar was terminated at 7:32PM.

4)
MEETING MINUTES:


A.
December 17, 2012 regular meeting.

MOTION Ms. Schroder-Perez, second Ms. Hall, to approve the minutes of the December 17, 2012 regular meeting as written; unanimously approved.
5)
INLAND WETLANDS ENFORCEMENT OFFICER’S REPORT:

Ms. Malanca briefly reviewed with the Commission her enforcement activities for the period between December 17, 2012 and February 4, 2013.  She explained that she had begun working with the Planning and Zoning Commission regarding the update of the Plan of Conservation and Development, and she explained that the Inland Wetlands Commission would eventually be asked to give their input.  Ms. Malanca also advised the Commission regarding the Town’s position on MDC’s possible provision of water to UCONN.  She explained that First Selectman Dan Jerram had attended the public information meeting and that his stated position was that UCONN and MDC had provided inadequate information thus far regarding the potential impact on area towns, and that more study needed to be done so that the towns could better determine how this plan may potentially affect them.  Mr. Hall expressed concern that decreased flow in the Farmington River from this plan would impact the Town’s public water supply wells.
6)
CORRESPONDENCE:


The Commission reviewed a Permit Application for the Use of Pesticides in State Waters that had been submitted by Lycott Environmental, Inc. for pesticide treatment work proposed in Baer Pond in the Town of Canton.  A copy of the application was sent to the New Hartford Inland Wetlands Commission as Baer Pond was located close to the border between the Town of Canton and the Town of New Hartford.  Members expressed no concerns about this application.
MOTION Ms. Schroder-Perez, second Mr. Hall, to adjourn at 7:45PM; unanimously approved.

Respectfully submitted,

Stacey M. Sefcik
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